War in Ukraine: Between Solution Finding and Global Bloc Building

Gabriela McGuinty Cañete, Maximilian Dippold and Yi-Chieh Chen

SPECIAL PAPER April 2023



Institute for Security & Development Policy

War in Ukraine:

Between Solution Finding and Global Bloc Building

Gabriela McGuinty Cañete, Maximilian Dippold and Yi-Chieh Chen

"War in Ukraine: Between Solution Finding and Global Bloc Building" is a Special Paper published by the Institute for Security and Development Policy. The Institute is

based in Stockholm, Sweden, and cooperates closely with research centers worldwide.

The Institute serves a large and diverse community of analysts, scholars, policy-

watchers, business leaders, and journalists. It is at the forefront of research on issues of conflict, security, and development. Through its applied research, publications, research

cooperation, public lectures, and seminars, it functions as a focal point for academic,

policy, and public discussion.

No third-party textual or artistic material is included in the publication without the

copyright holder's prior consent to further dissemination by other third parties.

Reproduction is authorized provided the source is acknowledged.

© ISDP, 2023

Printed in Lithuania

ISBN: 978-91-88551-38-2

Distributed in Europe by:

Institute for Security and Development Policy

Västra Finnbodavägen 2, 131 30 Stockholm-Nacka, Sweden

Tel. +46-841056953; Fax. +46-86403370

Email: info@isdp.eu

Editorial correspondence should be directed to the address provided above (preferably by

email).

Contents

Abb	orevia	tions	4			
Con	ıtribut	tors	5			
Exe	cutive	Summary	6			
1.	Intr	oduction	7			
2.	The United Nations and the Rules-Based International Order					
	2.1	The United Nations and the War in Ukraine	. 9			
	2.2	The Rules-Based International Order	10			
	2.3	The UN, the EU, and the War in Ukraine	11			
	2.4	Threat to International Security?	12			
	2.5	The United Nations and the Future of Peacebuilding	13			
	2.6	Solutions from a UN Perspective	16			
3.	Wes	Western Blocs and Unions				
	3.1	NATO-Western Cohesion Put to the Test	19			
	3.2	The Nascent Unity of the EU	20			
	3.3	Legal Perspective and Solutions	21			
	3.4	Is an Emerging New Bloc on the Horizon?	24			
4.	Perspectives from Asia: China, India, and the Indo-Pacific					
	4.1	China's Gamble with Russian Friendship	26			
	4.2	India – Strategic Ambiguity	27			
	4.3	Japan – Western Countries' Biggest Asian Ally	28			
	4.4	South Korea and ASEAN Countries – Swinging Between				
		Different Forces	29			
	4.5	Intermediaries in the Solution-Finding Process: Role and				
		Challenges of the Indo-Pacific Region	30			
5.	Con	clusion	.32			

Abbreviations

ASEAN Association of Southeast Asian Nations

BRI Belt and Road Initiative

EU European Union

NATO North Atlantic Treaty Organization

UN United Nations

UNSC United Nations Security Council

US United States

List of Contributors

Gabriela McGuinty Cañete, Maximilian Dippold and Yi-Chieh Chen were interns at the Stockholm Center for South Asian and Indo-Pacific Affairs, Institute for Security and Development Policy, Sweden.

Executive Summary

- The geopolitical landscape surrounding the war in Ukraine and the various proposed solutions to end the conflict are complex.
- The war has impacted global power relationships and highlighted not only the decline of the UN's rules-based order but also the challenges faced by established alliances such as NATO. It has also led to the emergence of new power blocs.
- The war in Ukraine is not merely a conflict between Ukraine and Russia, but a shaping force for the role of third parties in foreign conflicts.
- The proposed solutions reveal the medium and long-term geopolitical ambitions of the diverse actors involved. The Western strategy of sanctions and military support could influence the Indo-Pacific to deviate from its neutrality, while an opportunity for peace negotiations may arise if established neutrality is maintained.
- Despite the various proposed solutions, the international community
 does not expect the war to end soon, and Ukraine may find itself in a
 precarious position between the power struggles of emerging blocs.
- The multifaceted bloc building system and the intertwined geopolitical landscape present new challenges to global peace and security, requiring a nuanced and collaborative approach to conflict resolution.

1. Introduction

The war in Ukraine has had massive global repercussions and thus prompted responses from vastly different actors on the world stage. Russia's invasion, although concentrated in one geographic area, has impacted society at large in ways that cannot be understated. The war has brought to light the geopolitical affiliations and tensions around the world, challenging previous power relationships and the westernized rules-based international order. This paper examines the role of different actors, including the European Union (EU), the United Nations (UN), Indo-Pacific actors, and India, in finding a solution to the conflict and the impact of their actions on the global geopolitical landscape.

The European Union has been a key player in the conflict, with many member-states supporting Ukraine through sanctions and other measures. However, the EU's role has been complicated by its dependence on Russian energy and the fear of further antagonizing Russia. The United Nations, on the other hand, has faced an existential crisis due to its inability to effectively address the conflict, questioning its core capabilities of security and peacekeeping. As the UN's rules-based order declines, other players have aligned their strategies or formed new power blocs, leading to an increasingly global and intertwined geopolitical landscape.

The paper also explores the role of Indo-Pacific actors, including China, in the conflict. In Asia, economic, strategic, and military interdependencies can shape the balance of power and create unexpected alliances that contradict the traditional narrative of East vs. West. The paper also discusses the role of NATO and its crossroads, where it must decide whether to cede American influence in favor of a more Eurocentric alliance.

Despite the different proposed solutions to the war in Ukraine, the international community does not expect the conflict to end anytime soon. Moreover, the conflict is heavily shaping the role of third parties in foreign

conflict scenarios. The paper argues, therefore, that the diverse solutions proposed reflect the medium and long-term geopolitical ambitions of the actors involved.

The paper concludes by highlighting the common thread among the proposed solutions – that the war in Ukraine presents a dangerous position for Ukraine as it finds itself caught between the power struggle of new emerging blocs. The paper emphasizes the need for a solution that considers the interests of all the actors involved and addresses the root causes of the conflict. Ultimately, finding a solution to the war in Ukraine requires a complex understanding of the geopolitical landscape and a willingness on the part different parties to cooperate and compromise.

2. The United Nations and the Rules-Based International Order

2.1 The United Nations and the War in Ukraine

The United Nations' official stance on the war in Ukraine is to support the sovereignty and territorial integrity of Ukraine, and to call for a peaceful resolution to the conflict through dialogue and negotiations. This was most recently reiterated at the UN's 11th emergency special session where a resolution calling for an end to the war garnered support from 141 member-states. The UN has consistently condemned the use of force and the violation of both international law and the UN Charter in the conflict. In abiding with these beliefs, the UN has reacted to the war in several ways.

Firstly, the UN has actively supported diplomatic efforts to resolve the conflict, including through the deployment of special envoys and the participation of Secretary General António Guterres in negotiations. At the UN Security Council meeting on Ukraine in February 2023, Guterres reiterated that although "the guns are talking now, but in the end we all know that the path of diplomacy and accountability is the road to a just and sustainable peace... We must all encourage every meaningful effort to end the bloodshed and, at long last, give peace a chance."²

Secondly, the UN has actively condemned Russia's invasion of Ukraine as illegal. In March 2022, the General Assembly reiterated the gravity of the invasion by adopting a resolution that acknowledged the unprecedented humanitarian grievances promoted by the Russian offensive.³ A month later, on April 7, the General Assembly suspended Russia's membership to the Human Rights Council.⁴ These resolutions have been politically and legally significant in calling out the criminal scale and nature of Russia's invasion of Ukraine.

Lastly, the UN has provided humanitarian aid to people affected by the conflict in Ukraine, including food, shelter, and medical assistance. Moreover, in March 2022, the UN had appointed three human rights experts to investigate possible violations of international law committed during the conflict.⁵ Around the same time, the UN and several humanitarian partners coordinated a first emergency appeal of about \$1.7 billion,⁶ targeted to assist Ukrainians in the country and refugees fleeing the conflict, later increased to \$2.24 billion⁷ as of April 2022. The UN has also called on all parties to ensure safe and unimpeded access for humanitarian aid to reach those in need.

Overall, the UN's reaction to the war in Ukraine has been to support efforts to resolve the conflict peacefully, while providing humanitarian assistance to those affected by the conflict. As mentioned, with the passing of several resolutions targeted at criminalizing the invasion, the UN has sought to send a message of support to Ukrainians.

2.2 The Rules-Based International Order

The events that have unfolded this past year have brought into question the legitimacy of our international world order, the significance of international security, and overall, the relevance of global institutions like the United Nations. In the years after the Cold War ended, the established stable and prosperous international order seemed to flourish. Based on principles championing a liberal world order, Western society has experienced a period of vast political and economic growth defined by guaranteed collective safety. This status quo has only increased over time as globalization has ensured our society's interconnectedness and with it, our dependence on one another. Yet in recent years, challenges to our world order have rocked the stability our society has come to take for granted. Geopolitical trends including heightened nationalism, protectionism, and "great power" competition are flourishing.8 These changes threaten the stability of our world order by weakening multilateral cooperation necessary to combat pressing challenges to the rules-based international order.9

The growing challenges to the international order hint at a potentially divisive future. For one, it seems like society is on the brink of shifting to a more multipolar world, especially where there is "a lack of coherence of geopolitical interests."10 This is most demonstrated by the delicate balance of power between key actors on the world stage. China and the European Union have historically challenged each other's soft power and today is no different. China is leveraging its sphere of influence through the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), while EU initiatives like the Global Gateway focus on growing the EU's influence.¹¹ Interests behind these relationships include settling geo-economic and political interests, including creating economic and financial dependence.¹² This has further weakened the established world order by emboldening individual states to not only prioritize but also impose their domestic agendas onto world dynamics. In recent years, Russia has answered this call and fought to gain regional influence "(e.g., positioning themselves as more reliable partners than their Western counterparts during the pandemic with vaccine diplomacy), and feeding anti-Western motives through disinformation (e.g., with a strong investment in the media), competition for partnerships, and support of anti-Western groups."13 Russia's violent invasion of Ukraine, with its fervent attacks on society and infrastructure, have exposed major weaknesses in the current rulesbased international order. Further, the ability of the UN to act as the guarantor of international peace and security following Ukraine's attack is seriously being questioned.

2.3 The UN, the EU, and the War in Ukraine

The EU and the UN have taken similar approaches to the conflict in Ukraine, including diplomatic efforts, sanctions, and humanitarian aid. Both have condemned Russia's actions in Ukraine and advocate for a peaceful resolution. However, while the EU has strived to take up a more active role as an ally to Ukraine, the UN has prioritized peacekeeping. Some of the key differences are seen in the following areas:

Diplomatic efforts

The EU and UN have both engaged in diplomatic efforts to resolve the conflict. The UN Security Council has held several meetings to discuss the situation in Ukraine, but its ability to take decisive action has been limited by Russia's veto power. The EU has also engaged in diplomatic efforts, but it has fallen short of becoming a mediator between Ukraine and Russia.¹⁴

Sanctions

While the UN has passed resolutions calling attention to the severity of the war, the EU has successfully imposed a range of economic sanctions, including restrictions on access to financial markets, trade restrictions, oil and gas import bans, and asset freezes.¹⁵ The EU bans revealed on February 25, 2023 prohibit exports of critical technology and industrial goods, imports of asphalt and synthetic rubber, and the transit of EU exported dual-use goods through Russia.¹⁶

Aid

Both the EU and UN have provided substantial aid to Ukraine in response to the conflict and to support the country's refugee outflow. The EU has specifically provided humanitarian aid in addition to around €3.6 billion in military assistance, including for lethal equipment.¹¹ The UN has provided direct humanitarian aid to Ukraine, including food, shelter, and medical assistance.

2.4 Threat to International Security?

With the possible decline of our previously accepted world order on the horizon, future challenges to international peace and security should not be taken lightly. The rise of China, the decline in American power, the coronavirus epidemic itself plus its financial repercussions, and lately, Russia's invasion of Ukraine have all decimated the institutions of global governance that were "erected or renovated in the heyday of globalizing liberalism." The economic and geopolitical foundations of liberal global governance have become too weak to withstand increased threats towards

it.¹⁹ As such, many argue that the role of institutions has become obsolete; they are no longer a tool that can be used to combat growing economic and political instability.

Moreover, the invasion of Ukraine by Russia has undermined the credibility of the UN in promoting and maintaining international peace and security. Last year on February 25, Russia, as a permanent member of the United Nations Security Council (UNSC), exercised its veto on a draft resolution that would have condemned its military aggression toward Ukraine.²⁰ Taking advantage of a serious flaw of UN diplomacy, Russia's veto powers were "a clear conflict of interest while it was also presiding over the Council's rotating monthly presidency."²¹ A lack of deterrence on this action raises questions about the Council's purpose and legitimacy in promoting global security. Further, the incapacity of the UN to draw an end to the war over a year into the conflict is "eroding trust in it."²² These facts point to a need to reform the 75-year-old UN system that is no longer equipped to address the scale of inequality and instability the world is facing.²³

While the inefficiencies of the United Nations have been highlighted by the war in Ukraine, as an institution whose primary goal is to protect the well-being of our society, focus should be placed on amending it. In a speech given at the United Nations General Assembly in September, Japanese Prime Minister Fumio Kishida emphasized that the United Nations "exists not merely for the great Powers, but for the entire international community, founded on the principle of sovereign equality for all Member States". Thus, the UN needs to reassess its stance on international security and reform itself to strengthen its functions.

2.5 The United Nations and the Future of Peacebuilding

The United Nations, along with governments and other civil society organizations, has historically played a key role in mediation and peacebuilding. The maintenance of the peaceful status quo, established

post-Cold War, has functioned based on the world's desire to commit to certain unifying norms. These commitments, best exemplified in the UN Charter, outline issues that stem from challenges to state sovereignty and human well-being while codifying adequate responses to breaches of trust. Yet this relationship is only as successful as the actors party to it (and our world order) are willing to uphold the Charter. The invasion of Ukraine exemplifies how endorsing institutions like the UN, and by extension the Charter, may no longer hold the same weight as they once might have.

Critiques to the UNSC and the greater framework of the institution are not new. In the 1990s, Boutros Boutros-Ghali, the sixth UN Secretary-General, called for reform of the UNSC²⁵ to make it more democratic and representative. He proposed increasing the number of permanent and non-permanent members and making the veto power less absolute. His successor, Kofi Annan, also advocated for the reform of the UNSC. He proposed expanding the Council's membership to reflect geopolitical realities "or risk becoming increasingly irrelevant" ²⁶ and removing the veto power altogether. Ban Ki-moon, the eighth UN Secretary-General, also called for the Council to be more transparent, accountable, and effective in addressing global challenges.²⁷ He hinted at the current framework falling short of these goals. The current UN Secretary-General, António Guterres, has called for UNSC reforms to address the current geopolitical realities and make it more effective in addressing global challenges. Despite the calls for reform, the UNSC remains largely unchanged and is still criticized for being outdated and ineffective in dealing with current global issues. As the world faces new and complex challenges, it is crucial for the UN to adapt to the changing geopolitical realities and make necessary reforms to remain relevant and effective in maintaining international peace and security.

The future of the UN has been fervently analyzed by multiple actors in the IR realm. Amendments to the structure, scope, and reach of the UN and its Charter have been considered, yet the challenge lies in the ever-evolving state of our world order. One plausible path for the future of the UN is an unofficial "concert of powers" with limited executive powers but with a permanent secretariat engaged in quiet diplomacy.²⁸ Anne-Marie Slaughter, CEO of New America and former Obama administration official, further proposed the creation of a 25-member Security Council "with weighted voting rather than a veto, an Economic and Social Council, and a Global Information and Monitoring Council, all staffed by senior government ministers with the power to propose initiatives."29 According to Slaughter, these changes would ensure a more representative and thus, more effective, UN when it comes to dealing with global issues. Yet, former French diplomat and current Special Advisor to Institut Montaigne, Michel Duclos, rebukes Slaughter's ideas. He points to the fragility of a 25-member Security Council when great powers, and their individual ambitions, are in the mix. The fear is that an "informal directoir" of the United States, China, India, and EU would transpire.³⁰ These proposals are all challenged by the question of membership but underline the necessity of having a global institution like the UN tackle global issues.

The UN and other international agencies are particularly essential in humanitarian roles "to mitigate and contain suffering."³¹ In the case of Ukraine, the UN has proven it can assist with Secretary-General António Guterres securing the evacuation³² of Ukrainians under siege by Russian forces in Mariupol's Azovstal steel plant last April as well as distributing food to over 6.7 million people and cash assistance to 1.7 million people since the war's onset.³³ Richard Gowan, the UN director of International Crisis Group, argues that while "such steps fall far short of conflict resolution, [...] conflict mitigation is still a valuable political and moral task when nothing else is possible."³⁴

Yet, successful and long-term peacebuilding is an approach that needs to be "integrated more consciously" into conflict response, especially from the UN.³⁵ As humanitarian agencies like the UN will keep withstanding the worst of conflict management, peacebuilding needs to be at the

forefront of how they address these issues. The humanitarian sector is operating with a lack of multidimensional thinking and therefore impeding efforts to build sustainable peace. As an essential precondition for other social development efforts, peacebuilding from a multifaceted approach should be infallible.³⁶ The UN needs to revisit its peace and security functions to better understand the role it can play in facilitating effective peacebuilding in an era of major power competition and intrastate warfare.

2.6 Solutions from a UN Perspective

When looking at the UN as an actor with the ability to influence the course of the Russia-Ukraine war, much is at stake. For one, the prolonged state of the war has proven how there is no 'one size fits all' solution to the conflict. However, given the many problems of the UN and its Charter that the war has brought to the forefront, the institution needs to effectively reform to better adapt and respond to evolving conflicts. As Mandeep Tiwana, Chief Programmes Officer at CIVICUS, highlights there are five key steps the UN should take in direct response to Russia's aggression to guarantee international peace and security:³⁷

1. Enforce Accountability for Evidence-Based Human Rights Abuse

The UN and state diplomatic delegations need to set stronger demands to uphold accountability for governments that abuse human rights norms. Putin has a long history of persecuting civil society, independent media, and political opposition. These "blatant abuses of UN Charter principles and direct violations of international humanitarian law" should condemn him to strict sanctions. Tiwana argues that Russia should be placed in "diplomatic isolation by UN member-states" while also being suspended from UN bodies and international investigations. Furthermore, states should abolish commercial relationships that "benefit Russia's military infrastructure as it is involved in committing war crimes."

2. Amend Veto Power

As has been evidenced over the past couple of months, the UN lacks oversight when one of the P5s instigates a war. The conflict management tools the UN has come to count on (disposal, mediation, peacekeeping) become obsolete in such a scenario. This flaw should instigate reform by means of Security Council permanent members voluntarily abdicating their arbitrary veto powers.

3. Encourage Civil Society Participation

Governments that abstained from or directly opposed resolutions condemning Russia's invasion should be pressured to account for public opinion ahead of further action at the UN. This could be conducted through parliamentary debates and citizen dialogues. Tiwana understands that while the impact of this action could be ineffective in one-party authoritarian states like Cameroon, China, or Cuba, it could prove fruitful in electoral democracies like Bolivia, India, or South Africa.

4. Depoliticize Human Suffering & Involve Women

According to the Security Council Resolution 1325, women should have "equal" and "full" participation in conflict resolution given their disproportionate suffering in any conflict.³⁸ In abiding by this, the international community must depoliticize human suffering "by states that tend to vote on perceived short-term interests rather than principle."

5. Restructure UN Operations

As mentioned earlier on, various proposals on amending the UN are circulating. The fact of the matter is that the existing, "state-centric, bureaucratic ways of functioning insulate decision-making from the suffering experienced by communities around the world." Thus the UN should consider reforming a top priority following the Russia-Ukraine conflict. Reforms should be bound by stronger "approaches to civil society participation and people's representation" as well as by "measures to ensure strict compliance by states with international law and UN Charter

principles".³⁹ This would include more diversified perspectives to the UN while restating its legitimacy in global governance.

The UN plays a unique role in both mediating the ongoing conflict in Ukraine and shaping the foundation for peacebuilding post conflict. This underscores the institution's importance in geopolitical crises. Yet the UN's inability to legally bind its resolutions sets the stage for its subsequent involvement to be largely shaped by other actors on the world stage.

3. Western Blocs and Unions

3.1 NATO-Western Cohesion Put to the Test

Another supra-national organization that is struggling to find its role in this war is NATO. On the one hand, the situation is all too reminiscent of Cold War dynamics, in which two ideologically different blocs are once again confronting each other. On the other hand, a closer look reveals how different the circumstances are from the events that occurred over 30 years ago. This current invasion marks a turning point for NATO, its future strategy, and its approaches to solutions. Overall, NATO is trying to draw and communicate a clear line on how its military support towards third countries will look like. The top priority of its short-term strategy is to avoid becoming an active conflict partner, while at the same time balancing one of its core statutes of crisis prevention and management. The latter influences how NATO is defining offensive and defensive actions even though they contribute to the same goal. For example, NATO is repeatedly rejecting Ukraine's calls for a no-fly zone as it would include active involvement of NATO's air force. 40 Instead, it is contributing to building up Ukraine's air defenses by supplying anti-aircraft missiles. While the goal to mitigate the threat of Russian airstrikes remains the same, the means of how it is achieved express NATO's clear motivation to act as a defensive partner.

In the medium term, it will be interesting to observe how the American role in NATO will evolve. The war has exposed the different threat levels and interests of individual allies and has shifted attention to a more Euro-centric security situation. While the U.S. will remain the driving force behind the alliance, it must recognize emerging calls from smaller members that joined NATO during the 1997 eastward extension. Reacting on the different threat levels of its Eastern members will be NATO's biggest challenge and requires a rethinking of its primary task of collective defense.

Indeed, NATO keeps doubling down on its commitment to include Ukraine into the alliance but the U.S. and NATO Secretary General, Jens Stoltenberg, keep insisting that it will not happen as long as the war is still raging.⁴¹ Instead, as the war highlighted the importance of resilience, NATO pursues the strategy of gearing up its defensive capabilities within the alliance and involving less controversial new members like Finland and Sweden.

In its 2022 Strategic Concept, NATO places Russia as their main threat, even before international terrorism.42 It promises to adapt and develop, politically and militarily, to face a more competitive world. This statement does not only refer to the security situation regarding Russia. NATO's behavior will also be closely monitored by China. The way NATO is interpreting its statutes and how far the U.S. is willing to go for its allies will determine Beijing's geopolitical strategy.⁴³ NATO therefore has to work with the double burden that every action also sends a signal to China. In the face of an impending Sino-Russian bloc formation that remains a delicate juggling act. NATO's proposed solution to the war will therefore stay within its statutes. The threat of escalation will prevent more offensive measures against Russia, however, NATO's major challenge will be to balance the interests of the U.S. against the interests of its Eastern European partners. Currently, the Europeanization of NATO seems to be in full swing as evidenced by a joint declaration on EU-NATO cooperation on January 10, 2023.44 This third joint declaration between NATO and EU defines the war in Ukraine as the highest security risk and at the same time welds the two parties closer together in terms of military cooperation. The forthcoming behavior of NATO regarding its Eastern fringes will demonstrate whether this will bind the EU closer to American interests or whether the EU will assume a more important and independent role within the organization.

3.2 The Nascent Unity of the EU

Somewhat similar to NATO, the EU is finding itself in a difficult and ever-changing position. In the beginning of the invasion, it was oscillating

between taken by surprise and being too petrified to take unified measures against Russia. However, the ongoing war has shaped the Union's behavior, strengthened its cohesion, and even expanded its toolset of foreign policy actions beyond just words of condemnation and economic sanctions. Though Brussels is reluctant to admit it openly, it keeps positioning itself as an active conflict party rather than a mere systemic rival. While warnings from Eastern European countries about Russia's invasion were mostly overheard,45 it transformed into a justified fear that the invasion could spill over to the EU's eastern borders. The Polish missile blast incident on November 15, where two people were killed, brought the war to EU ground.46 Although it was later found out, that a Ukrainian air defense missile caused the explosion,⁴⁷ the nervous tension on whether it was a deliberate Russian attack could be felt across the EU. Nearly two-thirds of European youth fear that the war could spread across Europe and a study of similar numbers show youth supporting a stronger stance against Russia.48 With its geographical proximity, its increasingly unified demeanor, and the public opinion on its back, the EU will assume a critical role in the solution to this war.

3.3 Legal Perspective and Solutions

From a legal perspective, the terms on which a solution could be found are clearly set out. All EU members acknowledge Article 2(4)⁴⁹ of the UN Charter with its respect for territorial integrity and therefore, a solution must be grounded on the territorial status quo pre Crimea's annexation in 2014. There is also a unified consensus that Ukraine should dictate the terms on which peace negotiations should be held and that the EU stands strongly behind Kyiv. However, given the discrepancy between its almost reluctant actions during the Crimea annexation and the extensive measures after this current invasion, there is a possibility that the EU will deviate from its supportive role. As morbid as it may sound, either the Crimea or Donbas region could be used as a bargaining chip to draw a conclusion to the war without Russia losing too much face. Putin has already recalibrated the original goals of his so-called *special military operation*, leaving the only realistic demand to be the integration

of Donetsk, Luhansk and Crimea.⁵⁰ Trading these regions for peace instead of a prolonged and costly war at Europe's borders could be an incentive for the EU to prompt Ukraine to rethink its terms of peace. The first signs of a shift in this direction can already be seen, as of April 2023 a Ukrainian senior official did not exclude negotiations about the current status of Crimea instead of adhering to a military solution.⁵¹

The EU's strategy of solving the war or at least dealing with a prolonged conflict scenario is split into inward and outward oriented solutions. The outward oriented strategy follows the Western blueprint of dealing with foreign conflict scenarios that violate the interests of the EU: Sanctions – Assistance – Reconstruction – Migration. A multitude of economic sanctions were imposed on Russia and its allies, Belarus and Iran, in response to the invasion.⁵² It is debatable whether the measures had a negative short-term economic effect. The EU's sanctions on Russian oil and gas led to increases in energy prices and granted Russia a 41 percent revenue boost in its crude oil exports,⁵³ further fueling the war efforts. Experts, however, predict that the economic sanctions will be felt in a medium to long-term timespan, with some even going so far as to envisage a complete economic collapse.⁵⁴

The effects of export restrictions on high-tech components and dual-use items⁵⁵—with both civilian and military applications—are already being felt not just in the form of supply shortages in Russia's industrial sector but also on the battlefield. Russia's military is heavily dependent on Western technology components,⁵⁶ giving Europe a significant upper hand. Restrictive visa measures, cutting off Russian air carriers, and suspended broadcasting of Russian news outlets has further led to the degradation of European-Russian relations.⁵⁷ The legal basis for these sanctions is laid down by the Council of the European Union and are mostly justified by the illegal annexation of foreign territory.⁵⁸ The unprecedented wave of sanctions shows Brussels' willingness to completely isolate Russia in an economic, cultural, and military capacity, aiming for a solution where Russia cannot feasibly be involved in a Pan European concept.

The EU's assistance strategy consists of humanitarian, political, financial and military support.⁵⁹ Ukraine's capability to resist the invaders and their willingness to fight back led to optimism that the country can become a buffer zone between Russia and the EU. The assistance goes beyond mere humanitarian and political measures. Financial and, especially, infrastructure support, aim to increase Ukraine's stability and therefore combat endurance. Russia's strategic shift towards attacking crucial energy infrastructure left Ukraine particularly vulnerable to the winter. With the EU's shipment of energy supplies and shelter items, first aid kits, and protective clothing, Brussels recognizes the winter as a crucial factor in the war. For the first time its history, the EU is also providing lethal aid, channeled through the newly created European Peace Facility fund.60 As of March 2023, the fund will mobilize €7.9 billion worth of military equipment to Ukraine. With complicated multilateral arms exchanges, reactivation of old military arsenal, and active training for Ukrainian soldiers, EU member-states are seeking to avoid undermining their own military operational readiness while still being wary of becoming an active party to the war. Above all, the delivery of the German Leopard 2 tank represents the current pinnacle of European arms deliveries. ⁶¹ Around 50 tanks, which stem from several European army stocks, are intended not only to increase Ukraine's defensive capabilities, but also make a decisive contribution to offensive efforts to recapture occupied territories.⁶² This unprecedented range and scope of support demonstrates the EU's newfound understanding as a political entity to bring about geopolitical solutions, venturing into territories that might previously have been the preserve of NATO or the UN. Moreover, reconstruction measures that go beyond immediate assistance are already being drafted. Calls for a second Marshall Plan are already being promoted by German Chancellor Scholz and President of the European Commission von der Leyen.⁶³ Much like the U.S.' intention with the initial Marshall Plan, the EU wants a reinvigorated Ukraine as a strategic partner on its Eastern border.

Lastly, by making migration one of its pillars of assistance, the EU has learnt from its mistakes in the 2015 European migrant crisis. An

immediate reaction, faster distribution, and simplified temporary refugee status combined with a higher acceptance among the EU population and higher educational level of the immigrants could even lead to a potential contribution to EU's labor force by Ukrainian refugees.⁶⁴

The reaction to the refugee situation and the careful consideration of military assistance to not weaken its own defensive capability are also part of EU's inward oriented strategy. Gearing up for different outcome scenarios, the EU follows a mixture of resilience and deterrence. The main deterrence comes through an increase in military spending, Sweden and Finland's possible NATO accession, and increasing efforts in military cooperation, like a joint military procurement system or granting better military mobility within the Union.65 The deteriorating relation with Russia unveiled delicate dependencies and domestic weak points. The EU is still in the process of finding and establishing solutions to strengthen its energy and IT infrastructure, countering disinformation campaigns, reducing economic and strategic dependencies on Russian oil and gas, and dealing with the autocratic tendencies of some members. A new crisis management strategy with a Multiannual Financial Framework, 66 inflation management and investment stimulations, was established to mitigate the negative economic effects on the EU population and thereby ensure support for prolonged sanctions and a continuing hard stance on Russia. While these strategies are pointing towards a new era of European bloc building, it remains questionable whether the EU will bandwagon with U.S. interest or if it will emerge as an independent balancing power on the European continent.

3.4 New Bloc on the Horizon?

As its own balancing power, the EU has a distinct toolset that could help solve the conflict or at least contain Russia's imperialistic ambitions elsewhere. First, the EU has the capacity, experience, and legitimacy to host and support peace negotiations. Although peace seem far-fetched at the moment, the tide of war can be unpredictable and the possibility to hold fast negotiations could be a potential exit scenario. Although the EU

would not be neutral ground, it would have the necessary "geopolitical importance" as Putin keeps proclaiming, when talking about possible negotiation partners. It is therefore imperative that the EU provides an easily accessible platform for peace talks with a flexible range of participants like NATO, U.S., or non-EU members and a scalable multilayered peace process, ranging from bilateral to multilateral frameworks.

Another EU-exclusive strategy is a solution using an integration approach. Integrating Ukraine and other former Soviet states threatened by a Russian invasion into the EU network not only creates a strong Eastern border, subsequently isolating Russia, but also spins a net of allies, which is less threatening than an Eastern NATO expansion. The EU's integration strategy is a multilayered approach, containing a mix of economic entanglement, development support, and migration. However, their strongest tool remains the prospect of EU accession. Granting Ukraine candidate country status amid the war on June 23, 2022,67 the EU sent a strong signal of support, refuting its reputation as a hesitant and rigid structure. Furthermore, granting Moldova candidate country status and reinforcing the intentions of integrating Georgia and Western Balkan States into the EU supports this integration strategy.⁶⁸ But the utilization of the accession process as a foreign policy tool runs the risk of deviating from a rational and sustainable EU expansion. Nevertheless, the prospect of accession remains a strong signal not just to Russia, but towards democracy in general. Even if a fast accession remains unrealistic, it can still be used as a bargaining chip, where countries can refuse to join the Union in exchange for peace and neutrality.

The EU's strategy seems to consist of a toolkit of solutions all geared towards a prolonged course of war with a slightly optimistic outlook for Ukraine. First signs of war-weariness within the Russian population might even indicate that there is an opportunity for change from within Russia. Nevertheless, the decoupling and isolation of Russia from the EU has already irreversibly progressed, and Brussels keeps promoting its bloc building effort as the main solution to the security situation in Europe.

4. Perspectives from Asia: China, India, and the Indo-Pacific

4.1 China's Gamble with Russian Friendship

China has abstained twice from the UN resolution voting regarding the ongoing war in Ukraine, yet it keeps reiterating the importance of peace talks and dialogue.⁶⁹ China's point of view on sovereignty and territorial integrity differs from the Western rules-based order. It emphasizes the "historical web"⁷⁰ between Ukraine and Russia, marking China's favorable position towards Russia. Another reasonable speculation of this emphasis would be the Taiwan issue, a self-controlled island that China claims to be an inalienable part of China. By iterating the existence of the "historical web," China could show its understanding of Russia's motivation for invading Ukraine, meanwhile, indirectly reiterating its own historical right to control Taiwan.

Chinese President Xi Jinping has urged Europe to establish "a balanced, effective and sustainable security mechanism"⁷¹ to solve the Ukraine crisis while calling for an independent European perception of China and its policy. China not only claims the U.S. and NATO have responsibilities for the crisis since their expansion enhances Russia's national insecurity but also believes the U.S. takes advantage of its Indo-Pacific Strategy to "create regional tension and provoke confrontation."⁷² From these statements, it is evident that China attempts to split the U.S. and the EU to widen the space within the Western rules-based order and control the American narrative of international relations.

China has considerable influence in the solution-finding process because it maintains normal trade with Russia and imports crude oil in RMB and Ruble from Russia, which provides breathing space for Russia from the sanctions. Meanwhile, China is highly aware of the risks of working with Russia. Still, China remains a Russian trade partner while

it can avoid secondary sanctions and only provides vague statements regarding Ukraine. Moreover, China's policy toward Russia has shifted from no limit partnership⁷³ to "non-alignment, non-confrontation, and non-targeting of third parties"⁷⁴ (不结盟 bù jié méng、不对抗 bù duì kàng、不针对第三方 bù zhēn duì dì sān fāng),⁷⁵ which offers China more room to maneuver its foreign policy. China attempts to use the war to shift the Western-dominant narrative of the Western rules-based order. In addition, utilizing Russia's instability, lack of support, and current Sino-Russia relation as leverage to challenge and navigate itself within the Western rules-based order while having the capability of bargaining with the West.

4.2 India – Strategic Ambiguity

China and India are the biggest importers of Russian crude oil.⁷⁶ At the same time, India believes energy and food supplies should be guaranteed while promoting peace as a neutral third country. India was involved in resolving the potential nuclear and food supply crises in Ukraine.⁷⁷ At the G20 summit in 2022, India's Prime Minister Modi said, "...we have to find a way to return to the path of ceasefire and diplomacy in Ukraine."⁷⁸ Additionally, India reiterates its support and belief in peace. However, India's military dependency on Russia and its geopolitical location significantly impacts its position in the Ukraine war, reflected upon India's abstention in the UN resolution voting.

There are two major reasons why India has adopted neutrality as its continuous stance for the war in Ukraine. Firstly, Russia has been the largest arms equipment supplier for India for decades. Reportedly, Russia accounted for 69 percent of India's arms imports between 2012 and 2016; It fell to 46 percent between 2017 and 2021. However, India still lacks the ability to speed up the diversification of the sources of military equipment to reduce its dependency on Russia. Secondly, India's geopolitical location. In 2020 and 2022, India and China had border conflicts in the Himalayan region, which caused few casualties. In addition, the territorial dispute of Kashmir between India, Pakistan, and China is also a crucial point that

India considers when making its foreign policy. India must balance its relations with China and Russia since Russia could mediate regarding the border conflict between India and China. Therefore, the growing Sino-Russia relations could be concerning for India as indicative of a loss of partial support.⁸² Furthermore, India must consider its policy toward its vicinity of Afghanistan and Central Asia,⁸³ where Russia has influence and the U.S. withdrew from in 2021. However, India also needs the U.S. to balance China's power in the Indo-Pacific region.

For these two reasons, India has an independent foreign policy that allows it to navigate between different major forces. Although India has not abandoned its neutrality regarding Ukraine, India's stance on the war is getting harsher. Modi urged Putin to solve the problem through democracy, diplomacy, and dialogue in September. Elearly, India values the Western rules-based order by standing with peace and stepping in when there is any possibility to help. However, its national interest governed by geopolitics and the economy are its priority.

4.3 Japan – Western Countries' Biggest Asian Ally

Japan was the only country in Asia that joined the sanctions during the Crimea crisis in 2014. Unsurprisingly, compared to other Asian countries, Japan has taken a harsh stance against Russia since the onset of the war. However, like India, Japan has to balance its relations with the U.S., Russia, and China. Especially since 9 percent of Japan's LNG is imported from Russia, while China is Japan's largest trading partner. Fet, Japan also has territorial disputes with Russia and China.

Japan joined the Western-led sanctions and publicly condemned Russia's invasion of Ukraine.⁸⁷ Russia was displeased by this development and urged Japan to take the initial step to rebuild bilateral relations.⁸⁸ Compared to the tension between Japan and Russia, relations between China and Japan are promising. In November, China and Japan reached a five-point consensus for their bilateral relations emphasizing stability, development, peace, and prosperity.⁸⁹ As Japan's biggest trading partner

and neighboring country, this development emboldens Japan to continue closely siding with Ukraine.

However, Russia's lack of essential support and the growing military tie between China and Russia might jeopardize Japan's national security since Russia might choose to sacrifice its partial interest with Japan to get more support from China. Given this situation and the invasion of Ukraine, Japan is planning to increase its defense budget and closely stands with the U.S. and the Western rules-based order while maintaining bilateral relations with China and reiterating that Russia should take responsibility for the war. ⁹⁰

4.4 South Korea and ASEAN Countries – Swinging Between Different Forces

South Korea passively joined the sanctions imposed on Russia; it keeps a low profile regarding the Ukraine war.⁹¹ South Korea is trying to balance itself between China and the U.S. while considering its military tension with North Korea. Economically,⁹² China is the biggest trading partner to South Korea and the U.S. is the second largest. Additionally, Russia, China, and North Korea have a triangle relationship that has the potential to influence the status quo on the Korean Peninsula. Meanwhile, South Korea stands with the Western rules-based order by cooperating with the U.S. and is sending non-lethal equipment to Ukraine while being cautious about the increasingly closer relations between Russia, China, and North Korea.⁹³

Of the ASEAN member-nations, only Singapore has joined the sanctions while the rest of the countries in the region have taken a vague position toward the war. ASEAN countries called for dialogue and peaceful resolution compliant with international law and the United Nations Charter, similar to how India approached the issue. On the one hand, some ASEAN countries need Russia's military equipment, such as Vietnam and Laos, the only two ASEAN countries that abstained from the UN resolution voting in March 2022. On the other hand, China has

been ASEAN's largest trading partner since 2009 and is deeply involved in their economy due to BRI and geographical proximity. Thus, how China views the war could be crucial for how ASEAN countries take their stances. China's continuously vague stance, so far, has potentially created space for ASEAN to express their concerns about the war in the UN and ASEAN Summits. In November, during the ASEAN Summit, ASEAN signed the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation with Ukraine, viewed as a gesture of solidarity towards Ukraine. Additionally, seven out of ten ASEAN countries, voted in favor of the UN resolution in October 2022.

While military and economic dependencies with Russia and China are the major reasons for ASEAN countries to take vague stances on the war, the tide is slowly shifting towards a Western standpoint. Moreover, without a direct military threat like the Sino-Indian border conflict and tension on the Korea Peninsula, ASEAN countries have the potential to shift their stances on the issue.

4.5 Intermediaries in the Solution-Finding Process: Role and Challenges of the Indo-Pacific Region

India, Japan, South Korea, and ASEAN countries stand with the Western rules-based order by publicly calling for a peaceful resolution in accordance with international law and the United Nations Charter, and the majority of them voted in favor of UN resolutions. Compared to the Crimea crisis in 2014, most of them took harsher positions this time. Notably, India and ASEAN countries' stances on the Ukraine war are changing, which could be a positive sign that Asian countries have more intention to participate in resolving the war as intermediaries.

The most challenging obstacle for Asian countries to have clearer positions regarding the Ukraine war lies in relations with China, Russia, or North Korea in energy supply, economic and military relations and military tension. Additionally, their national economic resilience and strength are also crucial since most of them are still developing their economy, which might often be dependent on their trading and investment partners in

terms of growth and stability. As the largest trading partner for many Asian countries, China's stance on the Ukraine war has great influence. Moreover, the territorial disputes with China, the military tension on the Korean Peninsula and the different narratives between the Western version and the Chinese/Russian version of the global rules-based order complicate the situation. Therefore, Asian countries have to navigate between their national interests and different narratives and then find a middle ground regarding their public stances on the Ukraine war. For now, the middle ground they take is vague and neutral.

China has not provided aggressive help to Russia so far, demonstrating a possible space for not only maneuvering but also for Asian countries to potentially mediate the war as intermediaries. The urgent question here for Asian countries is China's decisive impact in the region and its friction with the West. In other words, how to incentivize China to shift its relation and policy toward Russia and North Korea while maintaining the Western rules-based order could be the key to resolving the war. The other way around is how the West could incentivize Asian countries to be more actively involved in mediating the war or take harsher stances on Russia and challenge China's narrative of the rules-based order. To what extent is the West willing to sacrifice its interests to offer incentives related to building the economy, standing with certain countries when there is a territorial dispute or providing military equipment to replace their dependence on Russia?

Asian countries in the Indo-Pacific region could be the key to mediating the war as relatively neutral blocs and with economic or geopolitical benefits for the West, China, and Russia simultaneously. Based on the gradually changing trend, Asian countries are tilting to the West. The West should grasp this opportunity to boost its cooperation and relations with Asian countries on the premise of Asian countries' national interests. In that case, we might see a significant change in how Asian countries participate in the war-resolving process which might have the potential to influence China's position.

5. Conclusion

It is not only on the battlefields in Ukraine that a solution to the war seems perplexing. The war keeps revealing geopolitical affiliations and tensions all around the globe, challenging previous power relationships and the Western rules-based international order. The biggest existential crisis is probably witnessed by the United Nations, questioning its core capabilities of security and peacekeeping. With the UN's rules-based order on the decline, other players have begun aligning their strategies or forming new power blocs. An increasingly global and intertwined geopolitical landscape offers breeding ground for a multifaceted bloc building system. Economic, strategic, and military dependencies in Asia can shape the balance of power and might lead to unexpected alliances apart from the traditional narrative of East vs. West. Even NATO has reached a crossroad where it must decide whether it wants to cede American influence in favor of a more Eurocentric alliance. China on the other end still needs to find its role in this bloc building process, balancing between a Sino-Russian bloc and partial neutrality to avoid deteriorating its economic relations with the West.

Given the difference in proposed solutions towards the war in Ukraine, much can be concluded about the medium- and long-term geopolitical ambitions of the diverse actors involved. The war in Ukraine is not a proxy war, nor is it simply a war between Russia and Ukraine. The conflict is heavily shaping the role of third parties in foreign conflict scenarios. If the Western strategy of sanctions and military support is fruitful, the Indo-Pacific reaction will surely be influenced to deviate from its neutrality. On the other hand, the established neutrality may present an opportunity for peace negotiations that avoid facing a gridlocked geopolitical environment.

However, all these possible solutions have one thing in common. The international community does not expect the war to end anytime soon, 98 and Ukraine could find itself in a dangerous position between the power struggle of new emerging blocs.

Endnotes

- 1 UN News, "UN News Breaking News from the UN News Service," February 25, 2023, https:// news.un.org/en/story/2023/02/1133847 (accessed December 9, 2022).
- 2 UN News, "Ukraine crisis," March 1, 2023, https://news.un.org/en/focus/ukraine?gcl id=CjwKCAiAr4GgBhBFEiwAgwORrTPvwZEjp-aBxYft13uoYtBGvKNABKOi6hJw-d3IL94Kg85Lhy9xhoCQIYQAvD_BwE (accessed March 1, 2023).
- 3 United Nations, "General Assembly Adopts Text Recognizing Scale of Humanitarian Woes Arising from Russian Federation's Ukraine Offensive as Unseen in Many Decades," March 24, 2022, https://press.un.org/en/2022/ga12411.doc.htm (accessed March 13, 2023).
- 4 United Nations General Assembly, "Suspension of the rights of membership of the Russian Federation in the Human Rights Council," April 7, 2022 https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/N22/312/47/PDF/N2231247.pdf?OpenElement (accessed March 13, 2023).
- 5 United Nations Human Rights Office, "Human Rights Council establishes an Independent International Commission of Inquiry to investigate all alleged violations of human rights in the context of the Russian Federation's aggression against Ukraine," March 4, 2022, https:// www.ohchr.org/en/press-releases/2022/03/human-rights-council-establishes-independentinternational-commission (accessed March 13, 2023).
- 6 United Nations, "The UN and the War in Ukraine: Key Information," United Nations Regional Information Centre for Europe, February 24, 2023, https://unric.org/en/the-un-and-the-war-inukraine-key-information/ (accessed December 13, 2023).
- 7 Ibid.
- 8 European Commission, "Future International Order at a Crossroads," Knowledge4Policy, 2019, https://knowledge4policy.ec.europa.eu/foresight/future-international-order-crossroads_en (accessed December 13, 2023).
- 9 ReliefWeb, "Today's challenges require more effective and inclusive global cooperation, Secretary-General tells Security Council debate on multilateralism," OCHA, January 17, 2022, https://reliefweb.int/report/world/todays-challenges-require-more-effective-and-inclusive-global-cooperation-secretary-general-tells-security-council-debate-multilateralism (accessed December 13, 2022).
- 10 European Commission, n. 8.
- 11 Ibid.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Ibid.
- "EU is not accepted by Russia as mediator to end the war in Ukraine," *The Brussels Times*, January 14, 2022, https://www.brusselstimes.com/261144/eu-is-not-accepted-by-russia-as-mediator-to-end-the-war-in-ukraine/ (accessed March 1, 2023).
- "What are the sanctions on Russia and are they hurting its economy?" *BBC*, September 30, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60125659 (accessed March 13, 2023).
- 16 Council of the European Union, "EU response to the situation in Ukraine," March 2, 2022, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/eu-response-ukraine-invasion/ (accessed March 1, 2023).

- 17 Congressional Research Service, "Russia's War Against Ukraine: European Union Responses and U.S.-EU Relations," February 6, 2023, https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IN/IN11897 (accessed March 1, 2023).
- 18 A. Latham, "The rules-based international order is ending what will replace it?" The Hill, November 15, 2022, https://thehill.com/opinion/national-security/3736389-the-rules-based-international-order-is-ending-what-will-replace-it/ (accessed December 10, 2022).
- 19 Ibid.
- 20 Michelle Nichols and Humeyra Pamuk, "Russia vetoes U.N. Security action on Ukraine, China abstains," *Reuters*, February 26, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/russia-vetoes-un-security-action-ukraine-china-abstains-2022-02-25/ (accessed December 11, 2023).
- 21 Mandeep Tiwana, "Putin's war and the future of the rules-based international order," Diplomatic Courier, March 22, 2022, https://www.diplomaticourier.com/posts/putins-war-and-the-future-of-the-rules-based-international-order (accessed December 9, 2022).
- 22 Ibid.
- 23 James Traub, "The U.N. Security Council won't save the rules-based global order," *Foreign Policy*, November 4, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/11/04/united-nations-security-council-russia-war-ukraine-global-order/ (accessed December 9, 2022).
- 24 UN News, "Russia's invasion of Ukraine 'tramples on the UN Charter' says Japanese Prime Minister," September 20, 2022, https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/09/1127301 (accessed December 13, 2022).
- 25 Boutros Boutros-Ghali, "Boutros Boutros-Ghali on Security Council reform." Global Policy Forum, March 4, 1996, https://archive.globalpolicy.org/security-council/security-council-reform/32814-boutros-boutros-ghali-on-security-council-reform.html (accessed March 2, 2023).
- 26 Kofi Annan Foundation, "UN Security Council must be revamped," September 28, 2015, https://www.kofiannanfoundation.org/peace-and-trust/un-security-council-must-be-revamped-2860/ (accessed March 1, 2023).
- 27 Ban Ki-moon, "Ban Ki-moon: Decisive UNSC needed now more than ever," The Elders, February 23, 2018, https://theelders.org/news/ban-ki-moon-decisive-unsc-needed-now-more-ever (accessed March 1, 2023).
- 28 Richard Haass and Charles Kupchan, "The new concert of powers?" *Foreign Affairs*, March 23, 2021, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/world/2021-03-23/new-concert-powers (accessed December 12, 2023).
- 29 Traub, n. 23.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Richard Gowan, "Peacemaking 2.0: Conflict resolution after Russia's war on Ukraine," Witan Media, June 24, 2022, https://sdg-action.org/peacemaking-2-0-conflict-resolution-after-russias-war-on-ukraine%EF%BF%BC/ (accessed December 12, 2022).
- 32 Virginia Harrison, "Hundreds of Ukrainian troops evacuated from Azovstal steelworks after 82-day assault," *The Guardian*, May 17, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/ may/16/hundreds-of-ukrainian-troops-evacuated-from-azovstal-steelworks-after-82-day-assault (accessed December 12, 2022).
- 33 United Nations, n. 6.

- 34 Gowan, n. 31.
- 35 Dylan Mathews, "The tragedy of Ukraine and the urgency of peacebuilding," Bond, March 1, 2022, https://www.bond.org.uk/news/2022/03/the-tragedy-of-ukraine-and-the-urgency-of-peacebuilding/ (accessed December 10, 2022).
- 36 Ibid.
- 37 Tiwana, n. 21.
- 38 United Nations Security Council, "Security Council Resolution on women and peace and security," United Nations Peacemaker, October 2000, https://peacemaker.un.org/node/105 (accessed December 10, 2022).
- 39 "Call for Inclusive Governance," https://www.wethepeoples.org/.
- 40 Adam Durbin, "Ukraine: Calls for no-fly zone rejected by defence secretary," *BBC News*, March 2, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-60583670 (accessed December 12, 2022).
- 41 Stephen McGrath, Lorne Cook, and Ellen Knickmeyer, "NATO renews membership vow to Ukraine, pledges arms and aid," *AP News*, November 29, 2022, https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-putin-nato-europe-romania-4b073dd620cad097f22106e6a29c859c (accessed December 12, 2022).
- 42 NATO, "NATO 2022 Strategic Concept," 2022, https://www.nato.int/strategic-concept/(accessed December 12, 2022).
- 43 Hans Binnendijk and Daniel Hamilton, "Lessons for NATO on the war in Ukraine," Politico, March 23, 2022, https://www.politico.eu/article/nato-summit-europe-brussels-war-in-ukraine/ (accessed December 12, 2022).
- 44 European Council, "Joint Statement on EU-NATO Cooperation," January 10, 2023, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/de/press/press-releases/2023/01/10/eu-nato-joint-declaration-10-january-2023/ (accessed December 12, 2022).
- 45 Robyn Dixon, "Baltic nations long warned about Russia. Now, maybe the West is listening," Washington Post, October 12, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2022/10/12/baltics-poland-russia-warnings-nato/ (accessed December 12, 2022).
- 46 "Ukraine war: What happened in Poland missile blast?" *BBC*, November 17, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/63648958 (accessed November 22, 2022).
- 47 "Poland calls missile attack an 'unfortunate accident'," *DW*, November 16, 2022, https://www.dw.com/en/poland-calls-missile-attack-an-unfortunate-accident/a-63773240 (accessed January 22, 2023).
- 48 "New report shows young Europeans fear war spreading across Europe and call on EU countries to spend more on defence," Foundation for European Progressive Studies, May 12, 2022, https://feps-europe.eu/news/new-report-shows-young-europeans-fear-war-spreading-across-europe-and-call-on-eu-countries-to-spend-more-on-defence/ (accessed November 22, 2022).
- 49 Charter of the United Nations, "Article 2(1)–(5)," March 10, 2021, https://legal.un.org/repertory/art2.shtml (accessed November 22, 2022).
- 50 Natia Gamkrelidze and Tinatin Japaridze, "How can Putin save face in Russia?" The Middle East Institute, May 3, 2022, https://www.mei.edu/publications/how-can-putin-save-face-russia (accessed November 24, 2022).

- Christopher Miller and Felicia Schwartz, "Ukraine 'ready' to talk to Russia on Crimea if counteroffensive succeeds," *Financial Times*, April 5, 2023, https://www.ft.com/content/d68b4007-4ddf-4320-b29a-f2eee2662d6e (accessed April 6, 2023).
- 52 Council of the European Union, "EU sanctions against Russia explained," February 28, 2023, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/restrictive-measures-against-russia-over-ukraine/sanctions-against-russia-explained/ (accessed February 28, 2023).
- 53 "What are the sanctions on Russia and are they hurting its economy?" *BBC*, September 30, 2022, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60125659 (accessed November 22, 2022).
- 54 Romain Geoffroy and Assma Maad, "How has the Russian economy withstood the effects of sanctions?" *Le Monde*, October 4, 2022, https://www.lemonde.fr/en/les-decodeurs/article/2022/10/04/how-has-the-russian-economy-withstood-the-effects-of-sanctions_5999030_8. html (accessed November 24, 2022).
- Council Regulation (EU) 2022/328, "Frequently Asked Questions on export-related restrictions pursuant to Articles 2, 2a and 2b of Council Regulation No 833/2014 concerning restrictive measures in view of Russia's actions destabilising the situation in Ukraine," European Council, February 25, 2022, https://trade.ec.europa.eu/doclib/docs/2022/march/tradoc_160081.pdf (accessed November 24, 2022).
- 56 Austin Wright, "Dual-Use Goods Are Fueling Russia's War on Ukraine," *Foreign Policy*, November 8, 2022, https://foreignpolicy.com/2022/11/08/dual-use-goods-are-fueling-russias-war-on-ukraine/ (accessed November 23, 2022).
- 57 Council of the European Union, n. 51.
- 58 Council of the European Union, "Different types of sanctions," June 3, 2022, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/sanctions/different-types/ (accessed November 23, 2022).
- 59 Council of the European Union, "EU response to Russia's invasion of Ukraine," February 28, 2023, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/eu-response-ukraine-invasion/ (accessed February 28, 2023).
- 60 Council of the European Union, "European Peace Facility," January 6, 2023, https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/policies/european-peace-facility/ (accessed March 28, 2023).
- 61 Adam Taylor, William Neff and Daniel Wolfe, "For Ukraine, what's so special about Germany's Leopard 2 tanks?" *Washington Post*, January 25, 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/01/24/leopard-2-ukraine-germany-m1-abrams/ (accessed February 27, 2023).
- 62 "Vier weitere Panzer aus Berlin. Polen: Erste Leopard 2 an Kiew geliefert," ZDF, February 24, 2023, https://www.zdf.de/nachrichten/politik/polen-leopard-panzer-lieferung-ukraine-krieg-russland-100.html#:~:text=Insgesamt%20soll%20die%20Ukraine%20mehr,2%20an%20die%20Ukraine%20geliefert.&text=Polen%20hat%20die%20Eeopard%2DKampfpanzer%-20an%20die%20Ukraine%20geliefert (accessed February 27, 2023).
- Olaf Scholz and Ursula von der Leyen, "Ein Marshallplan für die Ukraine," *Die Bundesregierung*, October 24, 2022, https://www.bundesregierung.de/breg-de/suche/marshallplan-fuer-ukraine-2137442 (accessed February 27, 2023).
- 64 Christine Aumayr-Pintar and Maria Cantero Guerrero, "Policies to support refugees from Ukraine," European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions, July 5, 2022, https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/publications/article/2022/policies-to-support-refugees-from-ukraine (accessed February 24, 2023); Alexandru D. Moise and Ioana-Elena

- Oana, "Acceptance of Refugees and Solidarity in the EU," Robert Schuman Centre, June 6, 2022, https://blogs.eui.eu/migrationpolicycentre/acceptance-of-refugees-and-solidarity-in-the-eu/ (accessed February 24, 2023); Jean-Christophe Dumont and Ave Lauren, "The potential contribution of Ukrainian refugees to the labour force in European host countries," OECD, July 27, 2022, https://www.oecd.org/ukraine-hub/policy-responses/the-potential-contribution-of-ukrainian-refugees-to-the-labour-force-in-european-host-countries-e88a6a55/ (accessed February 24, 2023).
- 65 Agnes Szucs, "EU sets up over \$500M fund for joint military procurement," *Anadolu Agency*, July 19, 2022, https://www.aa.com.tr/en/europe/eu-sets-up-over-500m-fund-for-joint-military-procurement/2640337# (accessed February 24, 2023); "Military Mobility: EU proposes actions to allow armed forces to move faster and better across borders," European Commission, November 10, 2022, https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/ip_22_6583 (accessed February 22, 2023).
- 66 "2021-2027 long-term EU budget & NextGeneration EU," European Commission, https://commission.europa.eu/strategy-and-policy/eu-budget/long-term-eu-budget/2021-2027/whatsnew_en (accessed February 22, 2023).
- 67 Olena Solonska, "Ukraine's progress towards the European Union Membership: Brief facts and further steps," White & Case, October 25, 2022, https://www.whitecase.com/insight-alert/ukraines-progress-towards-european-union-membership-brief-facts-and-further-steps (accessed February 22, 2023).
- 68 Yves Herman, "Future of Georgia, Ukraine, Moldova, W.Balkans lies in EU, chief says," *Reuters*, September 14, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/future-georgia-ukraine-moldova-wbalkans-lies-eu-chief-says-2022-09-14/ (accessed February 24, 2023).
- 69 Zhang Hui and Liu Xin, "China conveys clear position, maintains strategic resolve over Ukrainian regions' referenda," *Global Times*, September 23, 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202209/1275971.shtml.
- 70 U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, "China's Position on Russia's Invasion of Ukraine," February 4, 2023, https://www.uscc.gov/research/chinas-position-russias-invasion-ukraine.
- 71 Ibid.
- 72 Ibid.
- 73 Elizabeth Wishnick, "The China- Russia 'no limits' partnership is still going strong, with regime security as top priority," *South China Morning Post*, September 29, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/comment/opinion/article/3193703/china-russia-no-limits-partnership-still-going-strong-regime.
- 74 Huaxia, "World Insights: What to expect in world's 7 major regions in 2023?" *Xinhua*, January 6, 2023, https://english.news.cn/20230106/2b30596ea6f44a88885de88b98bf1267/c.html .
- 75 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "秦刚同俄罗斯外长拉夫罗夫通电话," January 9, 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/wjbzhd/202301/t20230109_11004553.shtml.
- 76 Krishna. N Das and Devjyot Ghoshal, "Analysis: India sharpens stand on Ukraine war but business as usual with Russia," *Reuters*, September 28, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/india-sharpens-stand-ukraine-war-business-usual-with-russia-2022-09-28/.

- 77 Jeffrey Gettleman and Mujib Mas, "Could India Help Broker Peace in Ukraine," *The New York Times*, November 6, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/11/06/world/asia/india-ukraine-russia. html .
- 78 "India's Modi calls for diplomacy to end Russia-Ukraine conflict," *Reuters*, November 15, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/india/indias-modi-says-there-should-be-no-restrictions-energy-supplies-2022-11-15/.
- 79 Bipin Shah, "India's stand on Ukraine explained," *The Times of India*, June 11, 2022, https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/blogs/bipin-shah/indias-stand-on-ukraine-explained/
- 80 PTI, "Russia's share of arms import to India fell from 69% in 2012-17 to 46% in 2017-21:
 Report," *The Economic Times*, March 15, 2022, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/defence/russias-share-of-arms-import-to-india-fell-from-69-in-2012-17-to-46-in-2017-21-report/articleshow/90218483.cms
- 81 Jeffrey Gettleman and Mujib Mas, n. 76; Sameer P. Lalwani, Daniel Markey and Vikram J. Singh, "Another Clash on the India-China Border Underscores Risks of Militarization," United States Institute of Peace, December 20, 2022, https://www.usip.org/publications/2022/12/another-clash-india-china-border-underscores-risks-militarization
- 82 Happymon Jacob, "India offers nuanced response to changing tides of the Ukraine war," *Frontline*, October 6, 2022, https://frontline.thehindu.com/world-affairs/india-offers-nuanced-response-to-changing-tides-of-the-ukraine-war/article65958364.ece
- 83 Ibid.
- 84 Ibid.
- 85 Gabriel Dominguez, "Japan-Russia ties remain grim as Moscow becomes Beijing's 'junior partner'," *The Japan Times*, September 14, 2022, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2022/09/14/asia-pacific/politics-diplomacy-asia-pacific/russia-china-japan-relations/
- 86 Dipanjan Roy Chaudhury, "Japan increases LNG purchases from Russia," The Economic Times, September 16, 2022, https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/world-news/ japan-increases-lng-purchases-from-russia/articleshow/94236138.cms?from=mdr
- 87 Government of Japan, "Japan Stands With Ukraine," January 27, 2023, https://japan.kantei.go.jp/ongoingtopics/pdf/jp_stands_with_ukraine_eng.pdf
- 88 Haruka Nuga and Mari Yamaguchi, "Russian ambassador blames Japan for strained relations between other countries," PBS, November 11, 2022, https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/russian-ambassador-blames-japan-for-strained-relations-between-other-countries
- 89 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "China and Japan Reach a Five-point Consensus on Stabilizing and Developing Bilateral Relations," November 18, 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx_662805/202211/t20221118_10977637.html
- Jesse Johnson, "Six months on, Ukraine war still reverberating across Japan and Indo-Pacific," The Japan Times, August 24, 2022, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2022/08/24/national/ ukraine-war-japan-impact/.
- 91 Robert E. Kelly, "South Korea's bewildering stance on the Ukraine conflict," *The Japan Times*, April 18, 2022, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/opinion/2022/04/18/commentary/world-commentary/south-korea-confusion-ukraine/

- 92 Jina Kim, "The Russia-Ukraine War and North Korea: South Korean and Allied Responses," APLN, May 20, 2022, https://www.apln.network/analysis/policy-briefs/the-russia-ukraine-war-and-north-korea-south-korean-and-allied-responses
- 93 Andrew Yeo, "How will South Korea's new president approach Russia's Ukraine invasion?" Brookings, May 9, 2022, https://www.brookings.edu/blog/order-from-chaos/2022/05/09/ how-will-south-koreas-new-president-approach-russias-ukraine-invasion/; Ashish Dangwal, "Ukraine-Russia War Draws Both The Koreas Into The Conflict; South To Arm Kyiv While North Assisting Moscow," *The Eurasian Times*, November 11, 2022, https://eurasiantimes.com/ukraine-russia-war-draws-both-the-koreas-into-the-conflict-south/.
- 94 Ben Sokhean, "Asean wants end to Ukraine war," *Khmer Times*, August 5, 2022, https://www.khmertimeskh.com/501125804/asean-wants-end-to-ukraine-war/
- 95 Tsubasa Suruga and Cliff Venzon, "Ukraine urges ASEAN to 'condemn' Russia's invasion," *Nikkei Asia*, November 12, 2022, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Ukraine-war/Ukraine-urges-ASEAN-to-condemn-Russia-s-invasion.
- 96 ASEAN, "ASEAN-China Economic Relation Overview," https://asean.org/our-communities/economic-community/integration-with-global-economy/asean-china-economic-relation/.
- 97 Dewey Sim, "Asean leaders 'unlikely' to chastise Russia over Ukraine war as summit season begins," South China Morning Post, November 11, 2022, https://www.scmp.com/week-asia/ politics/article/3199169/asean-leaders-unlikely-chastise-russia-over-ukraine-war-summit-seasonbegins
- 98 Nimo Omer, "Monday briefing: Is there any end in sight for the war in Ukraine?" *The Guardian*, January 2, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2023/jan/02/monday-briefing-is-there-any-end-in-sight-for-the-war-in-ukraine (accessed February 24, 2023).

